                  REGULAR SESSION, BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY, FEBRUARY 8, 2010


The Board of Public Works and Safety of Plymouth, Indiana, met in Regular Session on February 8, 2010, at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the City Building, 124 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, IN.  
Mayor Senter presided for Board Members Delp, Gardner, Neidig and Smith.  City Attorney Chipman, City Engineer Gaul and Secretary Hutchings were also present.  
Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve the minutes of the last regular session of the Board of Public Works and Safety on January 25, 2010, and to dispense with reading them since they have been reviewed and found to be correct. The motion carried.
City Attorney Chipman opened a quote for the fire department command vehicle:

Oliver Ford Lincoln Mercury, 1001 E. Jefferson St., Plymouth, IN

2010 Ford Expedition SSV  4 X 4





$27,806.00

Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings noted that the request for a quote was also sent to Country Chevrolet at 2705 N. Michigan St., Plymouth and Martin Buick at 2030 N. Oak Road, Plymouth.
Board Members Gardner and Neidig moved and seconded to take the quote under advisement.  The motion carried.

Chipman opened the following quotes for 2010 police vehicles:

Country Auto Center, 2705 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, IN




(2) 2010 Dodge Charger 4dr Police Sedans



$40,894.00

Less trade allowance of (2) 2005 Ford Crown Victorias


$  5,000.00
Total








$35,894.00
R & B Sales, State of Indiana equipment bid

Base Price Police Crown Victoria Interceptors



$20,527.20

Equipment Options




 

$     601.00
Total Price with Lighting Package




$21,128.20

Chipman noted that R & B estimated a trade-in price of $1,500 each

Oliver Ford Lincoln Mercury, 1001 E. Jefferson St., Plymouth, IN

(2) 2010 Ford Crown Victoria Police Interceptors



$41,772.00
Less trade value #93/5X156535





    2,700.00

Less trade value #97/5X156534





    2,700.00
Net total 







$37,372.00

Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to take the quotes under advisement.  The motion carried.

Utility Superintendent Davidson presented the following reports:

CITY OF PLYMOUTH WATER DEPARTMENT

Board of Public Works and Safety

JANUARY 2010 Monthly Report

PLANT OPERATIONS

Water Treated January – Ledyard Plant



  27,028,802 gallons

Water Treated January – Pine Plant


  
  14,590,209 gallons

Total


  41,619,011 gallons

Water Treated – Daily Average – Ledyard Plant

  
       871,897 gallons

Water Treated – Daily Average – Pine Plant


       470,652 gallons





Total


    1,342,549 gallons





      

· General maintenance to the Ledyard Water Plant

· Cleaned and reinstalled the check valve on the west permanganate line at the Ledyard Plant

· Cleaned effluent chlorine injector at the Pine Plant

· Replaced #3 well motor and pulled new wires from breaker box to motor at the Ledyard Plant after damaged due to power surge

· Spare motor for #3 well has been repaired and is in inventory

· Performed load tests on generators at the  Pine and Ledyard Plant’s

· Replaced 11 filters on two dehumidifiers at the Ledyard Plant

· Backwashed filters at Ledyard Plant 9 times at 115,200 gallons each for a total of 1,036,800 gallons

· Backwashed filters at Pine Plant 9 times at 57,600 gallons each for a total of 518,400 gallons

· Total backwash for the month was 1,555,200 gallons

Water Sampling

· 10 – Distribution system bacteria samples

· 8 – Fluoride samples

· 372 – process control samples and analysis at the Ledyard Plant

· 372 – process control samples and analysis at the Pine Plant

Includes Ferrous Iron, Total Iron, Manganese, and Chlorine

SERVICE

Locates




  
  

  27

Total Number of Work Orders




252

Service Disconnects 



 
  
  12



Service Disconnects for non-pay

  
 

  20

Service Reconnects for Non-pay

  
  

  19

“Service Notice” left on door (Blue Tags)
  
   

    4



“Insufficient Funds” notice left on door (Pink Tags)
   
    7

New Radio Read / Meter Installations



 271

Accuracy checks



 

115

After Hours Call Outs


  
   
        
    6

Meters repaired



    
   

    0

CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES

(4)
Curb Stops Replaced (¾”)


01-06-10   716 W. Adams St. / curb stop / box and rod


01-14-10   304 Pierce St. / curb stop / box and rod


01-19-10   112 Elliot Ave. / curb stop / box and rod


01-19-10   411 Franklin St. / curb stop / box and rod

(0)
Old curb stop found and capped off at valve

(1)
New Taps Installed

01-12-10   305 Juniper Ln. / 1” tap and service / mole under street
(0)
New Mains Completed

(2)
Valve Boxes Repaired or Replaced


01-25-10   Kenwood Ave. and S.R. 17 – snow plow


01-25-10   317 W. Monroe St.

(0)
Hydrant Repaired, Replaced, or New

(1)
Main Breaks or Service Line Breaks and Repairs


01-09-10   Lake Ave. and S. Oak Dr. – 4” main break

(1)
Service Lines Repaired or Replaced

01-05-10   228B Water St.  / ¾” PVC line / replaced with curb stop, Tee fitting, 10’ of¾”   copper tubing, and 25 cu/yards of flowable fill.

Miscellaneous

· Meter Reading Dates for January usage 2-1 / 2-2 / 2-3

· Completed plant inventories for the State Board of Accounts

· 01-06-10
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

· Power interruption at the water plants created several brown water complaints

· 01-13-10
EZ Valve insertion demonstration

· 01-14-10
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

· 01-19-10
Disconnects for non-pay

· 01-20-10
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

· 01-27-10
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

CITY OF PLYMOUTH WASTEWATER DEPARTMENT

Board of Public Works and Safety

JANUARY 2010 Monthly Report

PLANT OPERATIONS:

1)
Total flow in gallons




     55,002,760

2)
Average daily flow in gallons


                   1,852,710
3)
Monthly average in BOD removal



 98.6%

4)
Monthly average in TSS removal



 94.9%

5)
Monthly average in Ammonia removal


 99.1%

6)
Continuing working on correcting safety concerns from November inspections

7)
Replaced #3 well motor for the Water Department

8)
Provided facility tour for three CMA students and one teacher

9)
Chain fall inspections completed

10)
Hearing tests and respirator clearance testing has been completed

11)
Building and equipment maintenance 

 MEETINGS ATTENDED:

1-6
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

1-7
Pine Rd. pre-construction meeting (DLZ)

1-11
Board of Public Works and Safety

1-12
Community Resource Center utility design meeting

1-14
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

1-19
Gripp & Associates and Commonwealth Engineers on the City’s CSO monitoring system

1-19
Technical Review Committees

1-19
Redevelopment Committees

1-20
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

1-21
Tech Farm meeting

1-25
Board of Public Works and Safety

1-27
Water / Wastewater staff meeting

COLLECTION SYSTEM:

1)
Cleaned 3,260 feet of sewer lines

· 1,130’ during service calls

· 2,130’ during preventive maintenance

2)
Televised 0 feet of sewer lines

3)
Mechanically removed roots from 0 feet of sewer lines

4)
Removed approximately 1½ tons of silt and debris during cleaning and inspections of sewers lines

5)
Used approximately 5,800 gallons of potable water during sewer cleaning

6)
Performed routine maintenance on 10 CSO’s and 15 pumping stations

7)
Update GIS information on 2009 construction projects

8)
Repaired sewer lateral that was damaged during the repair of a water leak located at 228B Water St.

9)
Repaired storm sewer which was damaged while installing water service for 305 Juniper Ln.

Utility Superintendent Davidson updated the board on the possibility of relocating the water line on the Pine Road project.  He met with DLZ Engineers to discuss the city’s obligations; DLZ will be in contact with INDOT to see whose responsibility the relocation costs are.
Davidson referred to the proposed policy for the change out of meters.  He has discussed this with John Julien of Umbaugh; Davidson intends to have the proposed policy for the board’s review at the next meeting.

Fire Chief Metsker thanked the board for meeting in executive session to interview the candidates for paramedic/firefighter today.  He asked that the Board of Works authorize him to hire Randy McMillen for the position of paramedic/firefighter.
Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to extend a conditional offer of employment to Randy McMillen.  The motion carried.

The following police report was distributed to the board:
	TYPE OF CALL
	January 2010

	Information
	949

	Security Check
	252

	Complaint
	222

	Traffic Stop
	210

	911
	191

	Investigation
	172

	Charges Signed
	132

	Civil Matter
	55

	Criminal Arrest
	55

	Alarm
	36

	Assist
	35

	Accident PD
	31

	Vehicle Check
	29

	Traffic Arrest
	29

	Service
	28

	K9 Use
	25

	Suspicious Vehicle
	22

	Disabled Vehicle
	22

	Animal
	21

	$2 Parking Ticket
	18

	Theft
	18

	DARE Detail
	17

	Local Ordinance
	17

	Suspicious Person
	16

	Escort
	14

	Warrant Service
	14

	Parking Enforcement
	14

	Restraining Order
	14

	Welfare Check
	12

	Court Detail
	10

	Extra Patrol
	10

	Dispatch
	10

	Juvenile Complaint
	8

	Training Detail
	4

	Lockout
	3

	Domestic Fight
	3

	Open Doors/Window
	2

	Code Enforcement
	1

	Battery
	1

	Accident PI
	1

	Merchant Pro. Plan
	1

	Traffic Warning
	1


Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings presented the following requests:
1/20/10 – The Plymouth Music Boosters are requesting the opportunity to run a donation fund-raising campaign.  The Boosters would accept donations from drivers at the intersection of Michigan St. and Jefferson St.  All fund-raiser workers will be adults wearing safety vests and the fund-raiser will operate in daylight hours only.  All proceeds collected from donations will go directly to the General Fund for the Music Boosters organization.  Adults will carry buckets and allow drivers that are stopped at red lights to make donations into the buckets.  Event held on 3/13/10.  Bryan R. Ames, PHS Director of Bands, Ellen Weist, Booster Club President, Plymouth H.S., #1 Big Red Drive, Plymouth  936-2178  ext. 7232

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to approve the request subject to the school providing proof of liability insurance to the city and the completion and submission of waiver forms for everyone collecting funds.  The motion carried.

2/8/10 – I would like for the Board of Public Works & Safety to consider two new handicap parking spaces on Washington Street between Center Street & Walnut Street.  This would accommodate persons that would use the north end of the Plymouth Public Library such as the Larimore Rooms.  S/ Mark Senter, Mayor, 124 N. Michigan St., 936-6717
Board Members Delp and Gardner moved and seconded to approve the request and let Superintendent Marquardt and City Engineer Gaul determine the placement of the handicap spots.  The motion carried. 
It was noted that requests like this have to be approved by the Board of Public Works and Safety before signs can be placed by the street department.

The request from Jeremiah Wroblewski to hold a car show remains tabled to allow Mr. Wroblewski to contact INDOT.
Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to allow the salaried payroll for January 16-31, 2010 and the claims for February 8, 2010, as entered in Claim Register #2010.  The motion carried.
Mark Sullivan, Commonwealth Engineering, presented Change Order #3 for the Plum and Schuyler Street Project.  The change order is in the amount of $11,958.00.

Sullivan explained that the project was split into two phases; phase one includes the section of sewer east of the railroad track up to the intersection of Plum and Schuyler Streets, phase two being west of the railroad track to the next manhole.  He said that phase two is the portion that has been put on hold until the weather improves.  Sullivan said that part of the main sewer trunk line east of the railroad had collapsed, so they worked on that portion of the project first and that line has been repaired.
Sullivan explained that the manhole was placed in the 1960’s and instead of being a nice neat round hole it is what is referred to as a “dog house” style manhole.  The original contractor built the pipe, notched a section out of the manhole, set the manhole over the top, and then mortared it all in.  When the current contractor removed the pipe, all of the mortar crumbled and fell in, making it difficult to seal.  Sullivan said that this change order reflects the extra costs above and beyond what was expected to seal the manhole.  He said that it is complicated because six lines come into this manhole; there is high groundwater in and they have pumps running to try to lower the groundwater; there is a 24” or 27” main sewer trunk line going to the wastewater plant.  The change order includes the actual costs to seal the manhole and additional costs for bypass pumping.  Sullivan noted that overall the costs are approximately $15,000 under budget based on unit costs; so he anticipates that the overall project will remain under budget.  Sullivan noted that due to the number of connections going into the manhole, it was determined that using the existing manhole was preferred over placing a new manhole.
Board Members Smith and Delp moved and seconded to approve Change Order #3.  The motion carried.  
There being no further business to discuss, Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried.  The meeting was declared adjourned at 6:46 p.m.







S/Toni L. Hutchings, IAMC/CMC/CPFA







Secretary and Finance Officer

APPROVED:

S/Mark Senter
Presiding Officer






